BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of September 9, 2014

Members Present:
Sam Beddia

Sharon Cooper 


David Ellenberg 



Neil Hensel 




David Knoche



Thomas McCullough 




Michele Petrucci
Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads



Beth Tipping
Members Absent:
James Fleischmann 




James Lutz

Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
Chairman Hensel first announced that Item #9 on the agenda, Application PZ #14-07 (A. Charles Peruto, Jr.), for a minor subdivision at property located at 2488 Ocean Drive, also known as Block 24.09, Lot 73, had been tabled to the October 8, 2014 meeting.  No further notice or publication would be required.

Chairman Hensel then advised the public that he was aware that many members of the public were in attendance concerned that an application would be heard that evening for a hotel on 21st Street between Ocean Drive and Dune Drive.  Chairman Hensel advised that no such application had been filed by any party with the Board to date and, as such, he would not accept any public comment regarding same.  

The Board then considered the minutes of the August 22, 2014 meeting.  Board Members suggested two small amendments to same.  A motion was made to approve the minutes as amended by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

The Board then considered proposed Resolution PZ #14-02, application of Jordan Realty, Inc., for variance relief to construct a single family dwelling at 319 62nd Street, Avalon.  That application was approved with conditions.  A motion was made to approve the resolution by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Mr. Knoche, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  
Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ #14-06, Estate of John Lynch, for variance relief to construct a single family dwelling at 316 57th Street, Avalon.  This was a continuation hearing from the August 12, 2014 hearing.  Prior to the commencement of the presentation, Solicitor Marcolongo reminded the Board that the applicant had appeared before the Board on August 12, 2014 requesting variances for front yard setback (7 ft. proposed where 15 ft. is required), side yard setback (15.4 ft. proposed where 21.07 ft. was required) and total side yard setback (28.9 ft. proposed where 52.67 ft. was required).  The applicant had made a full presentation to the Board and there was no public comment.  The Board set forth its findings of fact on the record however, prior to the vote, the applicant requested an opportunity to revise its plans to address the Board’s concerns.  The application has been revised and the applicant is now requesting variance relief for width of curb cut (24 ft. proposed where 20 ft. is required), side yard setback (13.5 ft. proposed where 21.07 ft. is required) and total side yard setback (34.9 ft. proposed where 52.67 ft. is required).
Avery Teitler, Esquire appeared on behalf of the applicant and explained the revised plan to the Board.  The applicant had reduced the footprint of the building, modified the side yard setback to the east and requested the variance relief under both the C1 and C2 criteria.  William Haryslak, a registered architect, appeared, was sworn and testified from his proposed site plan consisting of two sheets dated March 4, 2014 and last revised August 27, 2014.  Mr. Haryslak testified to the proposed modifications which included a new front stair eliminating the front yard setback variance, increased the side yard to the east to 13.5 ft. and indented the shower and HVAC mechanicals into the building envelope.  The revised plans have reduced the number of bedrooms to six and a building footprint has been reduced by 55 square feet.  The proposed modifications have reduced the number of variances from five to three.  One of the variances for increased curb cut was suggested by the Board Engineer in order to obtain five off-street parking spaces.  
Mr. Haryslak believed that the variance relief could be granted under the C1 criteria since this is a unique lot affected by topographical elements and restricted as a result of DEP setback standards and a CAFRA permit.  He also testified that the relief requested can be granted under the C2 criteria since it provides for safety from fire and flood, provides adequate light, air and open space, provides for appropriate density, provides for a desirable visual environment and additional off-street parking.  He also believed that it is compatible in size with the neighborhood.

Gary Lee Thomas, a professional planner, appeared, was sworn and testified as to the location of the property and how the oversized lot requirements were calculated based upon the street end and location of the bulkhead.  Photographs of the subject property were marked as Exhibits A-1 and A-2.  Mr. Thomas had marked as Exhibit A-3, a plan of survey where he has superimposed the mean high water line with a red line and the DEP wetlands line in green to evidence to the Board the limitations on development.  Mr. Thomas reviewed the side yard setbacks and noted that if the property was turned on its side, there would be fewer difficulties.  

Mr. Thomas also agreed that the variance relief could be granted under the C2 criteria since the new building would be raised above base flood elevation and brought up to construction code which protects from fire and flood.  The proposed development provides for adequate light, air and open space, provides a desirable visual environment and additional off-street parking.  He also noted the reduction in lot coverage and floor area ratio.  Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Thomas compared the location of the proposed structure to that of the building on the property to the south and noted that they were generally the same.  Mr. Thomas noted that the building itself cannot be moved westward as a result of the wetlands and wetlands delineation lines.  He did note that the side yard setback on the south is larger than the side yard setback of the building to the south to the adjacent property line.  The matter was open to the public at which time no member of the public spoke as to the application.  Joe Maffei, Board Engineer, testified from his review memorandum concurring that only three variances were needed at this time.  
Thereafter, Chairman Hensel polled the Board at which time all members of the Board in attendance set forth their findings of facts and conclusions of law.  The Board Members were divided as to whether the applicant had sustained its burden of proof however, by a vote of 5-4, the application for variance relief for side yard setback, total side yard setback and width of curb cut was granted with the condition that the applicant complies with Mr. Maffei’s review memorandum, that the front stairs were confirmed at less than 26 sq. ft., that the plans would be revised to evidence the coverage on the zoning schedule and that the applicant would have to provide a lot grading, stormwater management and landscaping plan to be approved by the engineer prior to the issuance of a building permit.

Chairman Hensel opened the matter to the public for public comment.  The following members of the public spoke during the public portion of the meeting:

A. Douglas McCalley stated that he had a great deal of interest in the proposal to construct a hotel on 21st Street.  He will continue to monitor the Board’s agenda to determine when that application would be heard.  He thanked the Board for their volunteer work and industry.

B. Kathy Hallamore asked the Board to seriously consider approving any hotel on 21st Street since this was a noisy area already.

C. Karen Corson Connors asked the Board to continue to consider Avalon’s traditional development when making decisions regarding applications.

Chairman Hensel then reminded the Board that the League of Municipalities meetings were coming up in November, 2014.  Any member of the Board who desired to attend these meetings should let the Board Secretary know in advance.

Chairman Hensel then asked Solicitor Marcolongo to discuss possible amendments to Chapter 26 and Chapter 27.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that as a result of a relocation of the Beach and Dune Protection Ordinance from Chapter 9 into Chapter 23, certain sections of Chapters 26 and 27 now had incorrect references.  Solicitor Marcolongo had prepared proposed changes to Chapters 26 and 27 to make these references consistent and accurate.  The Board reviewed the proposed changes and a motion was made to approve a resolution recommending that Borough Council adopt these changes to Chapters 26 and 27 by Mr. Ellenberg, seconded by Ms. Rhoads, with all members voting in the affirmative.  

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 8:41 p.m. and to conduct a closed session to discuss possible litigation.  All members voted in the affirmative.  
Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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